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81 MINUTES OF COUNCIL HELD ON 7TH AND 12TH DECEMBER 2011
It was moved by the Mayor,

Seconded by Councillor Wardhaugh, and

RESOLVED that the Minutes of the meetings of the Council held on the 7th and 12th December 2011, having been printed and a copy sent to each Member of the Council, be taken as read and signed by the Mayor.

82 MEMBERS’ INTERESTS 
The Mayor reminded Members of the need to declare any personal or prejudicial interest which they might have in relation to the items to be considered at the Council meeting.

83 MAYOR’S OR CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

(A) Councillor J Hardy, Mayor Elect for the 2012/13 Municipal Year, announced that Councillor Christine Beal had been nominated as the Deputy Mayor for the 2012/2013 Municipal Year.  The Council congratulated Councillor Beal on her nomination. 

(B) Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member for Children’s Social Care announced that a new Foster Carers Campaign had been launched on 30th January 2012 and she was encouraged that all Party Groups were supporting the campaign.  Members were advised that over 90 enquiries had already been received and although this was a good start more was needed. Every Member of the Council was encouraged to introduce one household to apply to be a foster carer. All Party Group Leaders had agreed to the inclusion of a small advert with all leaflets to be sent out during the Local Election campaign.  

84 PETITIONS PRESENTED BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL
(A) Councillor Hall presented a petition on behalf of residents of Stoney Lane Estate in Lightcliffe seeking consideration to maintaining the last remaining shop on the estate and requesting that any refurbishment in the area include the retention of the existing shop or the provision of a new one.   

The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2.

(B) Councillor Taylor presented a petition on behalf of Mr Andrew Tagg and residents in the Roundhill and Heathy Lane area requesting that Metro and T J Walsh be asked to reverse their decisions to cut the bus service to the Roundhill area. 

The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with the Council Procedure Rule 11.2.

(C)
Councillor McAllister presented a petition on behalf of residents in the Field Lane area of Rastrick objecting to the grant of a Premises Licence to Londis. 

The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with the Council Procedure Rule 11.2.

(Councillors Mrs Allen, Barret, Coombs, Mrs Goldthorpe, Illyas, Pillai, Smith, Sutherland, Thornber and Watson each declared a prejudicial interest in the above as Members of the Licensing and Regulatory Committee and left the meeting for the discussion thereon.) 

(D) 
Councillor Stout presented a petition on behalf of ‘Don’t Bulldoze our Library’ opposing plans to build a new central library in Halifax or to relocate the Library to any other site.  


The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with the Council Procedure Rule 11.2.

(E) 
Councillor Stout presented a petition on behalf of residents of Alegar Street, Brighouse regarding the closure of the street to through traffic. 


The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with the Council Procedure Rule 11.2.

(F)
Councillor Mrs Bampton-Smith presented a petition on behalf of residents of Luddendenfoot requesting that the former garage at Station Road that had been burned down in August 2009 be cleared. 


The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with the Council Procedure Rule 11.2.

85 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC UNDER COUNCIL RULE 12
There were no questions submitted by members of the public. 

86 CABINET RECOMMENDATIONS 
(A)
BUILDING ENVIRONMENTAL STANDARDS (CABINET, 9TH JANUARY 2012 – MINUTE NUMBER 123/B96) 



It was moved by Councillor Battye,



Seconded by Councillor Collins,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 123/B96 be approved.

RESOLVED that: 

(a) the Building Environmental Standards (BES) be adopted as Council policy to come into effect on 1st April 2012; and 

(b) delegated authority be granted to the Director, Economy and Environment, in consultation with the Cabinet Member for Economy and Environment, to approve a reduction in “The Building Research Establishments Environmental Assessment Method” (BREEAM) rating target, in the event of a project being unable to achieve its target BREEAM rating.  

(B)
CALDERDALE’S ENERGY FUTURE (CABINET, 9TH JANUARY 2012 – MINUTE NUMBER 124/B97)


It was moved by Councillor Battye,


Seconded by Councillor Collins,

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 124/B97 be approved.

Councillors Taylor commented on the recommendation.
RESOLVED that:
(a) the Calderdale’s Energy Future be adopted as Council policy to come into effect on 1st April 2012; 

(b) a 40% carbon emissions reduction target by 2020 based on a 2005 baseline leading to an 80% reduction by 2050 be adopted; 

(c) the target within the Calderdale Energy Future framework, which presents a move to a Resilient Low Carbon Economy while supporting Improved Health and Well-being, a Preserved and Enhanced Natural Landscape and Everyone Involved, be agreed; and

(d) the principles of the Calderdale Energy Future framework, and its targets, be recommended to other strategic, business and community partners for them to consider, adopt and participate in its implementation.

(C)
TREASURY MANAGEMENT – ANNUAL STRATEGY REPORT 2012/13 (CABINET, 30TH JANUARY 2012 – MINUTE NUMBER 137/B108)


It was moved by Councillor Battye,


Seconded by Councillor T Swift,

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 137/B108 be approved.

RESOLVED that:
(a) the proposed Treasury Management Strategy and Policy for 2012/2013 be approved; and 

(b) the Head of Finance, in consultation with the appropriate Cabinet Member, be given delegated authority to exceed the investment limits for an individual institution outlined in the approved Treasury Management policy; any deviation from the policy to be reported to the next available Cabinet meeting along with any recommendation of permanent policy change that may be required.

(D) 
PRUDENTIAL INDICATORS 2012/13 – 2014/15 (CABINET, 30TH JANUARY 2012 – MINUTE NUMBER 138/B109)

It was moved by Councillor Battye,


Seconded by Councillor T Swift,

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 138/B109 be approved.

RESOLVED that:
(a) the Authority sets aside 4% of its Capital Finance requirement (CFR) each year as its Minimum Reserve Provision (MRP) for supported Capital Expenditure (The CFR method) and that MRP for Prudentially borrowed capital expenditure is based on the life of the assets financed (The Asset Life method); and

(b) the prudential limits contained within the report be approved as follows:-

(i)  an operational boundary for external debt of £158m, £154m and £150m and an Authorised limit for external debt of £167m, £161m and £157m for the financial years 2012/13, 2013/14 and 2014/15 respectively.
(E) 
PIECE HALL TRANSFORMATION PROJECT (CABINET, 30TH JANUARY 2012 – MINUTE NUMBER 141/B112)


It was moved by Councillor Battye,


Seconded by Councillor Nash,

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 141/B112 be approved.

RESOLVED that:

(a) the vision for the Piece Hall be endorsed;

(b) the required funding for the scheme outlined within the report be approved;

(c) a bid for £7m capital funding, to be submitted to the Heritage Lottery Funding in March 2012, be approved;

(d) a Piece Hall Trust be set up and the Piece Hall be transferred to the Piece Hall Trust on a long lease from the Council once the work was completed; and

(e) the existing level of revenue support to the Piece Hall be continued.

(F) 
JOINT WARRANTS FOR HEALTH AND SAFETY WORK (CABINET, 30TH JANUARY 2012 – MINUTE NUMBER 143/B113)


It was moved by Councillor Battye,


Seconded by Councillor Collins,

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 143/B113 be approved.

RESOLVED that:
(a) the arrangements for partnership working with other Local Authority partners in the region, in order to promote the environmental well being of the area, in accordance with Article 11.1 of Part 2 of the Constitution be approved; 

(b) the arrangements for contracting out to allow for the authorisation of staff from other Local Authorities to undertake functions in relation to health and safety, with the exception of the Council’s discretionary decision making powers, under contracting arrangements made between the Council and the partner Local Authorities in the region be approved; and

(c) paragraph 5.10.3 of the Officer Delegation Scheme at Part 3 of the Constitution be amended to enable the Head of Democratic and Partnership Services to authorise staff from the partner Local Authorities in the region to carry out those health and safety functions of the Council as are described in this report, to authorise Officers within the Council’s own Commercial Team of its Housing and Environment Service of the Economy and Environment Directorate, to carry out like functions of the partner Local Authorities in the region.

(G) 
DELETION OF DEPUTY CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S POST (CABINET, 30TH JANUARY 2012 – MINUTE NUMBER 146/B114)


It was moved by Councillor Battye,


Seconded by Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell,

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 146/B114 be approved.

RESOLVED that:
(a) the post of Deputy Chief Executive be deleted from the Council’s senior management structure and specific duties be reallocated as follows:

Asset and Facilities Management – Director, Economy and Environment;

Council-wide approach to Customer First – Director of Communities;

Civil Contingency matters (including deputising for the Chief Executive when

required) – Director of Communities; and 

Article 12 at Part 2 of the Constitution be amended accordingly;

(b) the description of the functions and areas of responsibility of the Chief Executive set out in Article 12 at Part 2 of the Constitution be updated to the following:

· Overall corporate management and operational responsibility (including overall management responsibility for all officers);

· Provision of professional advice to all parties in the decision making process;

· Together with the Monitoring Officer, responsibility for a system of record keeping for all the Council’s decisions;

· Together with the Section 151 Officer to ensure that the Council's Finances are sound;

· Representing the Council on partnership and external bodies as required by statute or the Council;

· Leading on policy development, performance and project management, Health & Wellbeing Strategy; 

and

(c) the Democratic Service Manager replace the Deputy Chief Executive as a ‘proper officer’ for the purposes of Section 88, Local Government Act 1972 (Declarations and Acceptance of Office) and the Proper Officer Appointments at Part 3 of the Constitution be amended accordingly.

(H) 
HIPPERHOLME BUS LAY-BY (CABINET, 30TH JANUARY 2012 – MINUTE NUMBER 149/B117)


It was moved by Councillor Battye,


Seconded by Councillor Collins,

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 149/B117 be approved.

Councillors Taylor, Hall, Reason, Kirton, Rastrick, Blagbrough and Mrs Carter, commented on the recommendation.
RESOLVED that an amount of £33,000 be allocated from the Capital Programme for the Hipperholme Bus Lay-by scheme.

87 SAFER AND STRONGER COMMUNITIES SCRUTINY PANEL RECOMMENDATION

(A) 
WORK PLAN – NAME OF SCRUTINY PANEL (SAFER AND STRONGER COMMUNITIES SCRUTINY PANEL 22ND DECEMBER 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 38/G50)
It was moved by Councillor Rivron,


Seconded by Councillor Young,

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 38/G50 be approved.

RESOLVED that the name of the Safer and Stronger Communities Scrutiny Panel be changed to the Communities Scrutiny Panel.

88 GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS
(A)
PAY POLICY STATEMENT (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE 5TH JANUARY 2012 – MINUTE NUMBER 30/J17)


It was moved by Councillor T Swift,


Seconded by Councillor Sutherland,

that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 30/J17 be approved.

Councillors Draycott and Peel commented on the recommendation.
RESOLVED that the Council’s Pay Policy Statement for 2012/13 as detailed in the Head of Human Resources written report and the annexes attached be approved.

(B) 
REVISED MEETING TIMETABLE 2012/13 (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE 5TH JANUARY 2012 – MINUTE NUMBER 31/J18)



It was moved by Councillor T Swift,



Seconded by Councillor Sutherland,

that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 31/J18 be approved.

Councillor Mrs Carter commented on the recommendation.
RESOLVED that approval be given to the revised meeting timetable for 2012/13 municipal year as follows:

MEETING TIMETABLE 2012/2013 (9 week cycle)

All meetings commence at 1800 hours unless otherwise stated
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ANNUAL COUNCIL –WEDNESDAY 15TH MAY 2013  
89 STANDARDS COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS
(A)
MEMBERS ALLOWANCES SCHEME FOR THE YEAR 1ST APRIL 2012 TO 31ST MARCH 2013 (STANDARDS COMMITTEE 23RD JANUARY 2012 – MINUTE NUMBER 17/I10)


It was moved by Councillor Winterburn,


Seconded by Councillor M K Swift,

that the recommendation of the Standards Committee contained in Minute Number 17/I10 be approved.

RESOLVED that: 

(a) the Members’ Allowances Scheme approved by the Council on 16th February 2011 be approved for the year 1st April 2012 to 31st March 2013; and

(b) the annual adjustment provision for Basic and Special Responsibility Allowances continue to be not applied for the year 1st April 2012 to 31st March 2013, meaning that there will be no increase in those allowances in May 2012.

(B)
ESTABLISHMENT OF NEW STANDARDS COMMITTEE ARRANGEMENTS (STANDARDS COMMITTEE 23RD JANUARY 2012 – MINUTE NUMBER 20/I11)


It was moved by Councillor Winterburn,


Seconded by Councillor M K Swift,

that the recommendation of the Standards Committee contained in Minute Number 17/I10 be approved.

RESOLVED that the appointments of the current Independent Members and Parish Council representatives who serve on the Standards Committee be extended until the new arrangements are introduced.
90 MOTIONS UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 14
(A)
LIBRARY CONSULTATION 




It was moved by Councillor J Hardy 




Seconded by Councillor Watson,

that this Council requests that the Cabinet scraps its current consultation document regarding the proposed new library, which is biased and unfair and does not meet the needs nor the desires of Calderdale residents.  

This Council then requests that a new consultation be commenced using a consultation document that sets out equably the pros and cons of each option for the current Library and the disposal of the Heath buildings. 

It was moved as an AMENDMENT by Councillor Battye,

Seconded by Councillor T Swift,

that the Motion be amended by the deletion of all the words after ‘requests that Cabinet’ and the substitution of the following:

“ends the current consultation process on future plans for the Central Library and Archives and recommences a further process in June (with independent oversight) to culminate with a recommendation being made from Cabinet to the meeting of full Council on 27th September 2012.  The details of this process to be determined by Party Group Leaders”. 

Councillors Hutson, Peel, Stout, Coombs, Mrs Carter,  Draycott, Baines MBE, Beacroft-Mitchell, Thompson, Sutherland, Mrs Allen, Rivron, Mrs Bampton-Smith, Raistrick, McAllister, Collins, Blagbrough, Bates, Ali and Mrs Nash commented on the amendment.

The AMENDMENT on being put to the vote was carried and became the Substantive Motion. 

RESOLVED that this Council requests that the Cabinet ends the current consultation process on future plans for the Central Library and Archives and recommences a further process in June (with independent oversight) to culminate with a recommendation being made from Cabinet to the meeting of full Council on 27th September 2012.  The details of this process to be determined by Party Group Leaders. 

91 MEMBERSHIP OF SCRUTINY PANELS AND COMMITTEES
There were no appointments to be made.

92 REPRESENTATION ON OUTSIDE BODIES


It was moved by Councillor Battye,


Seconded by Councillor T Swift; and


RESOLVED that Members of the Council and others be appointed to serve as representatives of the Council on outside bodies as follows:

	British School Trust – Trustee
	Councillor M K Swift – for a term of office expiring in February 2016 



	North Dean Wood Charity – Trustee 
	Mr J S Kaye  for a further term of office expiring in December 2015 



	Dr Watkinson’s Charity – Trustee  
	Councillor Mrs Bampton-Smith 

Councillor Marshall MBE and Mr G Horsfall for a further term of office expiring in September 2014 



	Cloughfoot School Trust – Trustee 
	Mr David Sutcliffe for a further term of office expiring in May 2015 



	Brooksbank Educational Charity – Trustee 
	Mr Batchelor for a further term of office expiring in March 2016 

Mrs C Garsed for a term of office expiring in March 2016 



	Warley Trust – Trustee 
	Councillor Hutson for a term of office expiring in April 2016 



	Brighouse War Memorial (Nurses Endowment Fund) – Trustees  
	Councillor Benton, Councillor Blagbrough 

Councillor Kirton, Councillor McAllister 

Councillor Stout, Ms R Acheson 

Mrs C Blagbrough, Mrs J Cawthra 

Mrs B Green, Mr J B Horner, Ms A Martin and Mr G Richardson for a further term of office expiring in April 2013 

Councillor C Beal for a term of office expiring in April 2013 

2 Vacancies 


93 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 13
(A) 
Councillor Booth referred to a previously asked question about the bid regarding the much needed refurbishment of Calder and Todmorden High Schools and asked Councillor Evans, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Education and Life Long Learning if there had been any update on the announcement that was expected in December 2011?

Councillor Evans replied that at the time of submission the DfE had stated that they would announce the successful applications in December 2011. In December they announced that the  successful applications would be revealed in “spring” 2012 due to anomalies on submitted applications nationally, additional information requested by PfS and  the need to scrutinise submitted bids/applications.   Since they had requested additional information around condition and suitability data.

To date no announcement had been made as to when LA’s would be notified of the outcomes of their submitted bids/applications.

Councillor Evans wished to make clear to all Members that at this stage there had been no indication as to the type of PFI agreement that would be required and the extent of the facilities management charges that would apply. It was not necessarily the case that, even if selected these schools would automatically be part of this Finance Initiative. Each school’s governing body would have to undertake a complex financial calculation to see if the level of repayment was manageable within the school budget based on pupil number predictions and numerous other factors. Should we be in a position to proceed, officers of the Council would work closely with the Governing Bodies to assess the situation.

(B) 
Councillor Draycott asked Councillor Collins, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Economy and Environment how many complaints to the Ombudsman in relation to the Council's administration/management of the Sowerby Bridge / Copley Valley Transformation Project had been upheld?


Councillor Collins replied that there had been 4 complaints to the Local Government Ombudsman in connection with the above project. None of the complaints had been upheld. 

(C)
Councillor Sutherland asked Councillor Collins, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Economy and Environment if there was any truth in Conservative Party accusations that the closure of Elland Pool was the result of the current administration’s neglect of the building?


Councillor Collins replied that the premises had been closed in December 2011 by the operating Service in response to concerns for the structural stability of the pool hall and in particular the state of the roof.

Two reports had been written by independent Structural Engineers, declaring “that the building had reached the end of its useful life” and that “the roof could not be presumed to be safe”.

Subsequently, the Building Control Service was asked to review the state of the building to ensure public safety. It was the opinion of the Building Control Manager that “the state and condition of the premises prevent me from being assured that in all potential circumstances that the structure would remain stable, secure and safe”. There were grave concerns for the long term stability of the building.

The building was 110 years old and at the end of its effective life. The deterioration of the pool hall floor, leading to movement of the gable walls and the subsequent failure of the floor had occurred over many decades, as had the deterioration of the roof structure. 

The deterioration now in evidence was such that the defects were probably already taking place when Calderdale MBC became the owner of the premises in April 1974.

Significant sums were invested in the building during the period 2005 to 2008 to maintain service provision for a three year period however there were no proposals made to undertake a complete repair and remove the defects in the fabric of the building.

The premises were presently closed, secured against access and subject to regular monitoring to ensure public safety.

94 REPORTS OF THE LEADER AND CABINET MEMBERS

(A)
LEADER’S REPORT

Councillor Battye, Leader, submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last meeting of the Council concentrating on activities not reported elsewhere within this Council meeting, particularly at a strategic or Regional/West Yorkshire level as follows:

West Yorkshire (AWYA): A major focus had been on ensuring that costs of various public bodies (Police, Fire etc) were kept down with no increase in funding. There had been discussion about changes in the arrangements for Police – the establishment of Police Commissioner and the Police and Crime Panel. We continued to explore possibilities for more shared services and joint working e.g. procurement of children’s social care placements.
Leeds City Region Leaders and Local Enterprise Partnership: Work continued on a range of economic issues especially considering how Local Authorities, working closely with business, could maximise funding opportunities, building on government initiatives such as Growing Place (for infrastructure) and the Regional Growth Fund. Having launched the mini-Stern report (which we had incorporated into our Calderdale Future Energy Strategy) and promoting our application for the Green Investment Bank, the new Green Economy Panel (of which I am Deputy Chair) was about to have its first meeting.

Local Government Yorkshire and Humber (LGYH): We had been examining and clarifying the role of LGYH – around the voice of local government within the Region (and the links with LGA), leading on Improvement work, and the Employers issues. 

Shadow Health and Wellbeing Board: Following the Assembly meeting in November, the priorities were being refined and would be developed further through another half-day Assembly meeting being planned for mid-March (likely date: Wednesday, March 21st).  

The introduction of Healthwatch was now delayed until April 2013 when it was expected that all 3 functions (signposting, influencing, and advocacy) would start at the same time: this would allow more time for working up the details of the service, with more public consultation. 

We have also had a further meeting with representatives of the local GP consortium, talking both about changes in Health, but also looking at ways of working more closely together.

Visits etc: I participated in the launch of the “Fostering Recruitment Drive”, in Todmorden; addressed the “Holocaust Memorial Day” and “Welcome to Calderdale”, the induction for new Council workers; attended the opening of the new “Museum Store”; visited the “Orangebox” with some young people to see the progress of the building work; attended the “Carol Service for the Public Sector” in the Minster before Christmas; met the Manager of the “Careers Service”; visited “Todmorden Nursery” and “Hebden Children’s centre” and the “Contact Centre” between Christmas and New Year; “Bailiff Bridge Community Centre”; “Heathy House” and the “ASBO team”; accompanied the “Deputy Prime Minister” on a visit to “Heights UK”; hosted a “Business Breakfast” for the budget consultation and talk about exporting by UKTI; and the “Youth Unemployment summit”; I presented awards for “Calderdale One” and for “Apprentices” and their employers during Apprenticeship week. 

The Mayor commented that the Holocaust Memorial Day was a very moving occasion and encouraged all to attend. 

Councillor Blagbrough welcomed the challenge around the Fostering Campaign and asked how many ‘Looked after Children’ were there in Calderdale? Councillor Battye advised that there were 365 Looked after Children in Calderdale.

Councillor Winterburn referred to the Localism Act and the Localism agenda and partnership arrangements and asked for the Leader, Councillor Battye’s opinion on Conservative Members attending a meeting in Mirfield to discuss proposals for ‘joint services’ and the amalgamation of Calderdale and Kirklees.  Councillor Battye responded that she was not aware of these proposals and was not sure what was intended in relation to ‘joint services’.  It was important to make this Council efficient and economic and significant progress had been made to get management costs to a minimum and make use of joint working arrangements.  

Councillor Ford referred to the ongoing progress of regeneration of Calderdale  moorlands and asked if the Council was involved with any schemes for the regeneration of moorlands in Calderdale.  Councillor Battye responded that she was always happy to support regeneration projects, but advised that there was a need to be cautious on the approach taken in supporting particular schemes.  

Councillor McAllister was dismayed and disappointed with the recent High Court ruling that Councils had no power under the Local Government Act 1972 to include prayers on the summons for Council meetings, and asked for reassurance that the practice would continue in Calderdale in the future.  Councillor Battye advised that this was a matter for individual Mayors to determine for their year of office. 

(The Mayor declared a personal interest in the above item as a humanist). 
Councillor Raistrick referred to the Regional Growth Fund and asked if any monies had been paid out yet?  Councillor Battye responded that there were three small pots of money and possible access to a larger pot.  Three businesses had been allocated funding, but she was not aware if they had received this yet and agreed that it was important that the funds were received. 

(B)
CABINET MEMBER REPORTS

(i)
Deputy Leader 

Councillor T Swift, Deputy Leader, submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Budget and Finance - This work had continued to dominate, and of course will form the items for discussion at the Budget Council meeting. The third quarter budget monitor showed the progress we had made in delivering this years budget, despite the unprecedented levels of savings and the high demand pressures in various areas.

Future financial prospects - I continued to be concerned about the future financial challenges. It was clear that the changes to Council tax support, the localisation of the business rates, the impact of Academies, and the one-off grant for a council tax freeze, would not only create continuing pressures on spending, but would also make our income much more volatile and require significant changes to the way we plan our finances in the future. These were issues which would need to be addressed by the Council over the next few months.

Other priorities - In addition to the financial issues, I had of course also been involved in on-going work on many major priorities and developments, not least of course the proposals for Halifax First, the debates about a new central library, and the future of other premises which again may be discussed elsewhere on this agenda.

I would also remind members of the continuing work that was taking place, across all directorates, to deliver on the savings targets contained in both last year’s and indeed earlier year’s budgets. Cabinet since the last Council had received update reports and taken action on the review of administration roles and on the centralisation of workforce development and training; but these were just the tip of the iceberg in terms of the work and actions that were taking place across the authority, affecting every directorate.

The Piece Hall - Finally, although this also appears on the agenda for discussion, I do want to note the important decisions that were being taken about the Lottery Bid for the Piece Hall regeneration, and place on record my thanks to the high level of commitment that had been shown by a talented team of officers and advisers in putting this proposal together. 

 (ii)
Communities 

Councillor Mrs Nash, Cabinet Member for Communities, submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows: 

Museum Service - I am pleased to advise that our new Museum Store had opened at Spring Hall.  Staff from both the Museum Service and Land and Property Services had worked within tight timescales, to ensure that our collections were safely removed from Thomas Street and the basement at Sowerby Bridge Pool.  The Museum Store was officially opened on the 27th January 2012 and Mr Holdsworth, whose family originally owned Spring Hall, spoke eloquently about the value of our collections for future generations.  We hope to make the Museum Store available at key times during the year, such as heritage days and I am very proud to see this project delivered after many years of discussion on the matter.

Countryside - The Communities Directorate, like all parts of the Council, was facing significant budget reductions at this time and our proposals included the Countryside Service.  I am fully aware of the anxieties and concerns of local people on this matter and I recently met with the countryside volunteers to consider the implications of the proposed budget reduction.  Our volunteers provide an invaluable service bringing many years of experience, knowledge and commitment to the countryside of Calderdale.  I have had continuous dialogue with our volunteers since becoming Portfolio Holder and I am committed to ensure we develop a workable solution and a viable future for countryside provision.

Funeral Services - the Council’s investment in our crematorium in Elland had allowed us to provide a high quality facility backed up by a sensitive customer service at a very difficult time for local families.  Last week I attended a meeting at the crematorium with the regional press as Calderdale was the only Council in West Yorkshire set to fully achieve it’s mercury abatement target by the end of 2012.  I was very impressed by the quality and care provided by the staff within Funeral Services who maintain the grounds across Calderdale to a high standard, and provide excellent advice and support to families at a difficult time. 

Library Services - at a very challenging time for library services across the country, I have been spending time meeting with library staff and hearing about the work they do in communities. There had been a lot of attention on Central Library and Archive in recent weeks, but in the meantime we have got on with delivering savings as well as investing in a new information system which was essential as the current one would soon be obsolete. We were also developing community plans for each of our smaller community libraries. It was regrettable that little attention had been given to the fact that we have avoided library closures. I spent National Library Day on February 4th in my local library in Skircoat, meeting with staff and residents and confirming the commitment of the Council to library provision into the future. 

Community Growing - It was great to see local people becoming involved in community growing and the Community Orchard had now really got going, led by my colleague, Councillor Hutson, building upon the hard work of Halifax in Bloom. We were keen to see wider access to land for community growing and Cabinet had agreed a register to be developed, working in collaboration with ‘incredible edible’ in Todmorden. 

Councillor Mrs Carter referred to the significant reductions that had been made to mobile libraries and stressed the importance of looking at ways to alleviate the impact of these reductions.  In response, Councillor Mrs Nash advised that the reduction in mobile library services would affect rural areas and encouraged Councillor Mrs Carter and other Councillors in rural wards to advise her of any particular concerns they had.  The Library Service had delivered a successful service for many years and any concerns could be discussed.

Councillor Ford referred to the closure of Halifax Pool at the weekend and asked for assurances that this would have no bearing on the future of Halifax Pool.  Councillor Mrs Nash responded that tiles had fallen off the wall and builders had been called in to remove any other loose tiles and repair, with a view to reopening the pool.  

(iii)
Children’s Social Care and Lead Member for Children’s Services 

Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member for Children’s Social Care and Lead Member for Children’s Services, submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows: 

Firstly, I would like to thank all of those members who have taken part in recent training in corporate parenting, attending the corporate parenting panel meeting in Elland, or volunteering to participate in section 33 visits. It was critical that we show that all members were committed to addressing issues with children’s services, and it had been really encouraging for staff to see the level of support being shown by Councillors.

Secondly, I had already highlighted the fostering challenge and the campaign that had been launched to increase the number of foster parents available in Calderdale.

Thirdly, Councillors would know that Stuart Smith had now been appointed as Director for a three year period, and we now had a strong team of senior staff in place to work with him. This would provide a solid framework for the continued improvement work we require.

Fourthly, we now had much better and more regular management information available.

Finally, the single improvement plan had become a real and workable document that was updated regularly, to ensure all of us know exactly where we were on the journey to achieve the standards of care for our young people that we all wanted to see.

In addition, of course, the last month had been dominated by budget preparations and discussions. As these would be debated in less than two weeks, I do not intend to comment on them here.

Councillor M K Swift was pleased to advise that the ‘Single Improvement Plan’ now had only one ‘red’ action. 

Councillor Blagbrough referred to the forthcoming Olympics and the Queens Diamond Jubilee celebrations and asked what measures were being taken to stop more children from coming into care? In response, Councillor M K Swift answered she would look into what measures were being taken and respond. 

Councillor Peel referred to a report received in December from Foster Carers noting that Councillors could take the opportunity to visit Foster Carers to see the problems they had, but this had not happened.  Councillor Peel advised that he had relayed contact details to a whistleblower, who would gladly give some indicators as to what was going on. Concerns had been raised about the level of contacts. Councillor Peel asked if there could be an opportunity for the whistleblower to speak to Councillors with anonymity.  Councillor M K Swift agreed to speak with Councillor Peel about this matter and responded that if it was clear that some one wanted to speak with anonymity then it should happen.  The Council had a whistle-blowing policy which could be used for this purpose. 
Councillor Hutson referred to the successful “Stop me and ask me” foster carer event that had taken place in the Halifax Town Centre and asked if this event would be repeated?  Councillor M K Swift responded that further events would take place. 

Councillor Rivron asked if the Foster Carer events could be held on different days at different times. Councillor M K Swift responded that this was a good idea and would be discussed with the organisers. 

(iv) 
Performance and Resources

Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell, Cabinet Member for Performance and Resources submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows: 

 
Finance Service  

Budget Preparation - I was pleased to have concluded my work on chairing the cross-party budget review of the Chief Executive’s Office. The proposals which arose were included in the Cabinet's draft budget which was issued for consultation on 16th January. I was pleased to attend Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel on 2nd February when there was full and thorough scrutiny of these proposals.

 

Insurance – I was pleased to report that the Council had recently defended successfully three claims where people had tried to claim compensation for injuries allegedly caused by trips and falls they claimed were the fault of the Council through poor maintenance. The claims themselves were for only £2k-£3k each, but the legal costs being sought amounted to over £100k. By taking a robust stance against the compensation culture the Council had not only avoided paying out over £112k in total, but had also sent out a clear message that Calderdale Council would not be a soft touch for people trying it on.

Business Change & Performance Management Service - The implementation phase of the Council wide review of Administration and Support was well underway. This was anticipated to achieve savings in the region of £1million per annum. An appointment/assimilation process was currently being carried out prior to the launch of the new structure on 1st April.

Colleagues from both Business Change and Performance Management and Economy and Environment continued to work on local requirements, as well as engaging with partners on a Regional level, in relation to the Broadband UK initiative. public briefings were currently being held at Ward Forums, as efforts continued to stimulate broadband demand within Calderdale. 

The new version of the Council’s Customer Relationship Management (CRM) system had now been launched. This was the first system within the Council to use new ‘Cloud Computing’ technology. The system would be a key enabler for the Council’s Access to Service strategy.

Human Resources - were currently implementing the revised HR structure now that consultation had ended. The 3 senior posts were out to internal advert this week with a view to appointing into the posts by 24th February and appointing into the rest of the structure by the end of March. 

 

The centralised Workforce Development service manager role was currently being recruited to and all the staff that would be transferring to HR had been communicated with and would be doing a 'tour' of their new working environment shortly. 

Democratic and Partnership Services - The implementation of the Review of Democratic Services was underway, with the agreed revised structure due to be completed by the 1st April. The service was also contributing to the Corporate Asset Management / Facilities Management review.

Electoral Services was preparing its register for the elections. It was progressing with a postal vote review on approximately 14000 Electors obtaining new signatures and checking dates of birth. It was also laying the groundwork for the election of a new police commissioner later this year

(v) 
Economy and Environment

Councillor Collins, Cabinet Member for Economy and Environment submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

The new proposals for Halifax town centre were both imaginative and courageous. Not surprisingly, they had also proved controversial - a problem perhaps compounded by the relevant council resolution, which led to criticism of the resultant public consultation. Hopefully, at tonight's meeting, it would be possible to reach all-party agreement on re-launching the consultation process.

However, the previous resolution did allocate funding to allow detailed design work to begin on the possible re-location of the Central Library and Archive to the Square Spire site at the Piece Hall. As a result, indicative drawings had already been made available for public discussion.

The Directorate's other recent priority had been to ensure delivery of a balanced budget for the current financial year. At the moment, we were on track to do so, despite the extraordinary challenge presented by our required savings target and the huge organisational changes involved in meeting it.

Alongside these two main areas of work, the directorate had also continued to make progress in delivering its broad range of services, as evidenced by the steady stream of Economy and Environment recommendations to cabinet/council and papers to our lively scrutiny panel.

Councillor Ford referred to the use of Section 106 monies and raised concerns about where the money was being used. Section 106 monies raised in a Ward should be used for projects within that Ward. In response, Councillor Collins, advised that he would enquire into the process for allocation of Section 106 monies.  

Councillor Mrs Carter asked where the funding had come from to construct a cycle lane at Elland Wood Bottom. In response, Councillor Collins, advised that Officers in Calderdale had bid for unspent regional funding for the scheme which has been successful. 

(vi)
Education and Lifelong Learning 

Councillor Evans, Cabinet Member for Education and Lifelong Learning submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Attendance at regular meetings:- 

· Weekly with the Children and Young Peoples Management Team to discuss and keep up to date with issues. This included my specific portfolio of Education and Lifelong Learning.

· At least fortnightly with the Head of Learning to discuss and develop specific education and learning issues.

· Weekly informal cabinet meetings to bring cabinet members up to date on portfolio matters, to discuss these and obtain their views. Participate in similar sessions in relation to the other portfolio matters.

· Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel, on an informal basis, to listen, comment and contribute as and when appropriate.

· Schools Forum in my capacity as a Primary School Governor, but also useful with my Cabinet ‘hat’ on to listen, comment and contribute as and when appropriate.

· Children and Young People Budget Review meetings to ensure the appropriate progress was being made and where not to seek reasons and solutions.

Academies - As at 1st December 2011 Calderdale had 16 academies from the 101 schools in the Borough, 6 secondary and 10 primary. There were a further two schools awaiting confirmation of conversion; one primary and one secondary [PFI].

A paper entitled ‘Working with Academies’ was passed at the last Cabinet meeting and the detail can be found in Cabinet reports. However, the key points were:

1. Seeing Academies as part of Calderdale’s ‘Family of Schools’;

2. That we will advise schools on the conversion process but charge for the service;

3. We will continue to provide and promote services to schools where it is cost-effective to do so;

4. Where PFI school become academies they will be required to pick up the PFI costs;

5. Academies will be made aware of their future responsibility for any future capital costs;

6. The Local Authority will consider the Sponsor Academy route where a school is seriously underachieving rather than have a sponsor imposed by the DfE.

The Calderdale Family of Schools - were working on the development of ‘clusters’ of schools for mutual support and to help target service provision. Some groups along these lines already exist and had evolved significantly. Others were still at a very early stage and not all schools had chosen to be a member. The Children and Young People Directorate had done some initial work on proposing the clusters and members, partially based on those that already exist. These, along with proposed operating models, were being discussed with all stakeholders with the aim of evolving an effective structure and operating mode, to which services and support can be attached. The speed and level of evolution will vary across the Borough and the Children and Young People Directorate will encourage and support this evolution.

Self Improving Schools - this was now Department for Education (DfE) policy i.e. schools will now be responsible for their own improvement process with the funding passing to schools from the Local Authority. The schools will be able to choose how they use that funding, either as individuals or as groups, buying in independent service providers or buying back into the Local Authority service – or a combination of any of these.

We are concerned that if school improvement was left entirely to schools that it may not be as effective as it should be in that ‘courageous conversations’ can be difficult between schools, certainly in the early phase of development. We are concerned that this approach may not be robust enough to ensure the best possible standards in all our schools – but, to a large extent, this is now out of the Local Authority’s hands. However, we are proposing two basic models to schools which they could buy into: 

1. where we retain just one officer to manage the remaining statutory responsibilities and schools decide on their own operating model[s]; and

2. we retain a further four officers, geographically located, who will have the ‘courageous conversations’ with schools and provide the detailed data and analysis on performance. All of which will be paid for by schools.  

The detail of these options was being discussed with stakeholders including the Schools Forum and it seems that we may be close to a decision on this. A significant proportion of the Primary schools have said that they do not feel ready to be ‘self improving schools’ yet and would value Local Authority input. This is likely to be an evolutionary process.

Changes to the Ofsted Categories and ‘Coasting’ Schools - OFSTED have decided that:

1. There will no longer be a ‘satisfactory’ category for schools and that they must be either ‘Good’ or ‘Outstanding’ or they are likely to be put in a category;

2. Those schools which have been ‘satisfactory on two or more inspections will go into a category, as may those schools which cannot show that they are improving from one inspection to the next, they must have a ‘capacity to improve’;

3. The emphasis will now be on progress, not just attainment and more emphasis on the quality of teaching. 

The upshot of this was that many more schools will go into a category. In the light of that we have carried out detailed statistical analysis on all of our schools and it would appear that up to one third of them could be in danger of falling foul of the changed inspection standards. Meetings will be set up with Heads and Chairs of these schools to discuss where they may be vulnerable and seek to pre-empt any problems through mutual support as well as Local Authority advice and support.

Looked After Children - there is an increasing focus on the need to pay more attention to Looked After Children in schools as they are vulnerable and less likely to achieve their maximum potential. The school data on Looked After Children must now be made available and there is not only a need for a designated teacher for Looked After Children but also it is considered best practice for there to be a Governor delegated to keep an eye on this aspect of the school. A paper on the subject has recently been submitted to the Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel. 

Capital Investment and Funding - We are still awaiting news in relation to our bids for capital to rebuild two secondary and one primary school. The DfE are now saying “early in the new year”.
Councillor Raistrick referred to the charges for services to Academies and asked if costing and prices for these services had been developed and how much were we charging schools?  In response, Councillor Evans advised that Officers were now beginning to recognise the need to charge schools for the work that was being done to help them to become academies and were in the process of working out what the charges should be. More details about the PFI costs were contained in the report to Cabinet. 

Councillor Ford commented that he had not received a response to previously asked questions, asked again how many extra district children were attending schools in Calderdale? Councillor Evans agreed to look into this and respond. 

Councillor Mrs Carter referred to the ‘Looked After Children’ details within Councillor Evans’ report and raised concerns that full consideration to the children in our care and a degree of sensitivity should be given at all times.  In response, Councillor Evans advised that there was a need to recognise that Looked after Children had additional needs and a designated teacher or Governor was only part of that. 

Councillor Raistrick urged all Councillors who were Governors to undertake the training course to ensure as Governors they were aware of what questions to ask schools. 

(vii)
Adults, Health and Social Care 

Councillor Metcalfe, Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Social Care submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows: 

Director, Adults Health & Social Care - It was great to welcome Bev Maybury to Calderdale as the new Director, Adults, Health and Social Care at the beginning of January. Bev has hit the ground running on many urgent issues- no chance of a more leisurely induction period!  Adults, Health and Social Care also said farewell to our Interim Director, Sue Ross. I was just sorry I was unable, due to a previous commitment, to join her on her last day with us, but I thank her for her work with us over the last few months.

Council Budget- Along with my other Cabinet colleagues quite a lot of time had been spent in producing the Cabinet’s budget proposals for consultation. Now involved with the consultation process, especially with regard to the Adults, Health and Social Care proposals and attended a number of meetings on this including a rigorous examination at the Adults, Heath and Social Care Scrutiny Panel meeting.

Calder Valley Club (CVC) – Understandably there had been a lot of concern on this.  A brief update on where we are I think would be useful. Without going into the previous history and detail of what was a fairly complex situation, our new Director, Bev Maybury became immediately involved with this in early January. Meetings have taken place with the Trustees and a packed meeting with the CVC members and families and carers were informed that our contract with CVC would be extended until the end of June. Reviews and reassessments were ongoing of all the club members and the procurement process of the day care services continues. The Directorate were to work with the CVC trustees over the next few months to examine our longer term involvement with the Club.  Meetings will be held with the Club Members to keep them informed. 

Asylum Support Services- A further update, following my previous reports, on the latest position regarding the UK Border Agency (UKBA) procurement exercise for a new contract. The regional consortium of which Calderdale are part, submitted a bid which in December we learned regrettably was unsuccessful. Our current contract expires on the 12th May, and the UKBA have now offered to extend the contract for a further 6 months. Although there may be some financial risk attached to this, it is felt important we remain part of the consensus view of the consortium. I can expand further on this issue if any member so wishes at Council, but we will be monitoring this situation very closely.

Local Government Association (LGA) adult social care efficiency programme- I am very pleased that our Adult Health and Social Care application to join this was successful.  Working also with the Directors of Adult Social Services (ADASS), the programme is to help councils transform services in response to the challengers of reduced funding, demographic pressures, and the drive towards personalised services. We have been offered a grant of £20k and both our Director and our Head of Commissioning for Adult Services attended an opening event in London last month. I think that over a two year period this will be of immense assistance to us with the opportunity for working and sharing with many other Councils in reviewing and refining our plans with reference to ADASS’s broader policy agenda for social care.

Finally over the Christmas and New Year period it was really pleasant to be able to visit the Christmas Fairs and parties at a number of our day care centres. 

Councillor Metcalfe provided an update on the position at Elm View Nursing Home and read out a statement that had just been issued, resulting in a decision which had been taken to seek alternative care home places for the 15 residents supported by the Council. 

Councillor Booth asked if it was possible to ensure that “Dementia Review” became a priority on safeguarding issues.  In response, Councillor Metcalfe advised that he was looking forward to the Dementia Review report and recommendations, recognised that a lot of work had been done by the Adults, Health and Social Care Scrutiny Panel and agreed it should be a high priority.  

95 QUESTIONS WITHOUT NOTICE TO THE CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY PANELS AND COMMITTEES 
There were no questions to the Chairs of Scrutiny Panels and Committees. 


